
FACULTY SENATE SUMMARIZED MINUTES 

2013-2014 FACULTY SENATE 
April 22, 2014  

The Faculty Senate meeting for April 22 was called to order at 3:00 p.m. in the Roberts Room of Scholes 
Hall. Faculty Senate President Richard Holder presided.  

ATTENDANCE 

Guests Present: Provost Chaouki Abdallah; Vice President for Research Michael Dougher; Professor of 
Language, Literature and Social Cultural Studies Holbrook Mahn; Faculty Senate Research Allocation 
Committee Chair Susanne Anderson-Riedel; Senior Vice Provost Carol Parker; 350.org Tom Solomon; 
Chief of Human Resources Operations Michael Duran; Human Resources Projects Specialist Joseph 
Evans. 

APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA 

The agenda was approved as written. 

1. Approval of summarized minutes for March 25, 2014 meeting

The minutes were approved as written with no abstentions.

2. Memorial Minute for former Regent Don Chalmers

Operations Committee member Tim Ross, presented the following memorial minute for Regent
Don Chalmers. This was followed by a minute of silence in his honor.

Biography for Don Chalmers 

Don Chalmers, a Tulsa native, moved to New Mexico fifteen years ago. Don attended Tulane 
University where he was a Sigma Chi. He earned a B.S. degree in Marketing from Oklahoma 
State University in 1970, and did graduate work on his MBA.  

Don began his business career in Houston, Texas, working for Ford Motor Company. He left Ford 
after five years to work as a manager in the retail automotive dealership in San Antonio, Texas. 
Two years later, he became partner in Sound Ford of Seattle, Washington. During the next ten 
years, Don built a corporation of eight automobile dealerships in the Seattle area including twelve 
franchises at which he employed seven hundred people. In 1987, Don sold his interests in Seattle 
and returned to Tulsa where he owned and managed two successful Chevrolet dealerships, 
Subaru, Suzuki, Hyundai, Kia and Oldsmobile dealerships. In 1996, he sold his dealerships in the 
Tulsa area and moved to New Mexico.  

Don is owner of Don Chalmers Ford in Rio Rancho and Chalmers Capitol Ford Lincoln in Santa 
Fe. He is very active in the Rio Rancho, Santa Fe and Albuquerque communities. His community 
involvements are in one of four areas: education, healthcare, economic development and 
community service.  

Currently a board member of the following education board: Vice President of University of New 
Mexico Board of Regents and current Chair of Finance and Facilities committee. Past board 
memberships in education include: University of New Mexico Foundation; College of Santa Fe 
Board of Trustees; Explora Science and Children's Museum; 4-H Foundation; Junior 
Achievement; and the New Mexico Commission on Higher Education where he was appointed by 
Governor Bill Richardson in 2003. Don Chalmers Ford also gives several FFA college 
scholarships annually as well as a UNM Presidential Scholarship.  
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Currently a board member of the following healthcare boards: Vice President of the University of 
New Mexico Health Sciences Board of Directors. Past board memberships in healthcare include: 
Sandoval Regional Medical Group Board; University of New Mexico Health Sciences Board of 
Regents; St. Joseph Community Health Foundation; University of New Mexico Hospital Clinical 
Operations Board; St. Joseph Community Health Services; and Central NM Affiliation of the 
Susan G. Komen Breast Cancer Foundation, where he also served as chairman and was 
instrumental in establishing the local affiliate.  
 
Currently a board member of the following economic development boards: Albuquerque Chamber 
of Commerce where he served as Chairman for 2008/2009; Sandia Foundation; Lobo 
Development Corporation; WESST; Better Business Bureau where he has served as President; 
New Mexico Amigos where he also has served as President for 2008/2009 and was an 
Albuquerque Area Director; and Economic Forum where he also served as Chairman. Past board 
memberships in economic development include: Quality New Mexico; Association of Commerce 
and Industry; Albuquerque Economic Development; Wells Fargo Community Board; Rio Rancho 
Chamber of Commerce where he also served as President; NM First; and Accion New Mexico.  
 
Currently a board member of the following community service boards: Chairman for the 
Fellowship of Christian Athletes National Board; Capital Campaign Chairman of National Dance 
Institute; Rio Rancho Community Foundation where he served as Chairman; United Way of 
Central New Mexico where he served as Chairman and has served as the 2004 Campaign 
Chairman, Major Gifts Chair and as Chairman of the Alexis de Tocqueville Society; and Rotary 
del Sol Club of Albuquerque where he served as President Past board memberships include the 
Rotary Foundation where he served as Chairman; United Way of America National Tocqueville 
Society Council; Albuquerque Community Foundation; and St. John United Methodist Church 
Foundation.  
 
Vocational Service within the automobile industry includes being elected by his peers to serve as 
a NADA Director representing New Mexico and Ford National Dealer Council; New Mexico Auto 
Dealers Association where has served as President; and Albuquerque Auto Dealers Association 
where he served as President. He is currently President of CARS New Mexico and is a 
President's Circle member of NADA's DEAC. 
 
Mr. Chalmers' honors include Don Chalmers Ford winning the President's Award from Ford Motor 
Company, the most prestigious customer loyalty and customer service dealer award obtainable 
from Ford Motor Company, for the past 11 of 12 years. Don received a Hero of the Planet award 
from Ford Motor Company, being one of the first six Ford dealers nationwide to receive this 
prestigious recognition for his social and community service. Don was one of the top five finalists 
out of 64 dealers from more than 19,500 nationwide for the 2003 TIME Magazine Quality Dealer 
award. This award recognizes outstanding new car dealers for exceptional performance in their 
dealership and distinguished community service. Don Chalmers Ford was awarded the 2005 New 
Mexico Quality Zia Award for having demonstrated, through practices and achievements, the 
highest level of performance excellence. This makes Don Chalmers Ford the only automobile 
dealership in the state and the only domestic automobile dealership in the nation to receive the 
top state quality award. In 2002, Don received the Leader in Philanthropy award given by the NM 
Chapter of the Association of Fundraising Professional. This award is given for the financial and 
leadership contributions the recipient has given to his/her community and the entire state. In 
January 2002, Don was awarded the 20010utstanding Community Champion by United Way of 
Central New Mexico for his leadership during the campaign and influencing other organizations in 
the community to participate. In 2004, Don was awarded the New Mexico Spirit of Achievement 
by the National Jewish Hospital Foundation. Don was honored as the 2005 Outstanding 
Philanthropist by United Way of Santa Fe. Don Chalmers Ford was presented with the 2002 Rio 
Rancho Chamber of Commerce Good Neighbor Award and the 2005 Rio Rancho Chamber of 
Commerce Excellence in Business Award for the company's commitment and support to the Rio 
Rancho community, schools and economic development In 2006, Don was honored with the 
Governor's Distinguished Public Service Award and entered in the Junior Achievement New 
Mexico Business Hall of Fame. Don Chalmers Ford was voted by ARCA's People's Choice Award 
for the Favorite Automotive Dealership in the Albuquerque Metro-area. Don Chalmers Ford was 
voted by the New Mexico Business Weekly as the Best Company to Work For in 2006. In 2010, 
Don was voted as a Corporate Hero in the New Mexico Business Weekly. 
 
 



3. Faculty Senate President’s Report 
Faculty Senate President Richard Holder reported that the Strategic Budget Leadership Team 
(SBLT) recommended to President Frank, a budget recommendation which included a 3% tuition 
increase, 3% raise for faculty, and 2.5% for staff. At that time, the SBLT was not aware of any 
changes forthcoming in the healthcare package except an increase of premiums. President Frank 
who was under instructions from the Board of Regents, was to present a budget with a tuition 
increase 0% or at the most a 1% tuition increase. It was elected, to present to the Board of 
Regents a 1.5% tuition increase with the same amount of raises. The Board of Regents agreed 
that a raise was necessary but not an increase in tuition. The Board of Regents are not willing to 
fund the raises with the revenue of the University. The Administration was held responsible for 
finding the funds for the raises. Funds were found through Santa Fe with a 0.9% raise and from 
the Results Oriented Management (ROM) funds to put into compensation. ROM was the budget 
method whereby 1% of every department’s budget would be taken and re-allocated according to 
metrics to be able to move funding towards units that are doing their best job depending on how 
that was defined.  
 
Another way to fund the compensation was through changing the healthcare plan to be at a more 
modest level. The premiums are increasing less than they would’ve increased had nothing been 
done. The deductible was increased; therefore the University was able to save enough money to 
add to the compensation pool. At the last minute, 2.5% was approved to be given to staff, this 
was allowable by the University decreasing the amount of funds given to the Foundation yearly, 
which is around $500,000.  
 
The healthcare plan changes caused a lot of contention. In consultation with the Committee on 
Governance, it was decided to suggest to President Frank that he hold a General Faculty meeting 
and invite staff.  This meeting was held on Thursday, April 10, 2014 in Woodward Hall and was 
well attended. There was a fair amount of discontent regarding the health plans not being 
explained very well. Faculty around the University feel that the Faculty Senate should go on 
record expressing the thoughts of faculty regarding this issue. Faculty Senate President Richard 
Holder will write a letter to the Board of Regents conveying the sense of the Faculty Senate to 
address the issues with the compensation increase, the increase in healthcare costs, and 
healthcare plan changes. The Faculty Senate agreed with this approach. Faculty Senate 
President Richard Holder requested for Faculty Senators to email him suggestions on what 
should be added to the letter. Faculty Senator Lee Brown commented that when he asked where 
the Faculty’s raises would be coming from regarding HSC faculty, he was told they would come 
from reserves. Faculty Senator Lee Brown found out that the legislature increased the I&G 
reserves by not much. It’s unclear where the savings went into the School of Medicine and also it 
is expected to increase clinical revenue to make up for that compensation. The north campus 
faculty is granted compensation but have to find a way to pay for it in each other their 
departments. Most will not allow salary increases up to 3%.  
 

4. Provost Report 
Provost Abdallah reported on the University’s budget and funding. 



























 
5. Vice President for Research Update 

Vice President for Research Michael Dougher reported that the budget for main campus research 
at the University through March is on track with where they were last year. It was estimated that 
they will end the year at $225,000 down from where they were last year, but last year was a 
record high so they are not in the negative.  
 
An equipment call request for proposals was sent out; they received $2.5 million in requests for 
equipment renewal and repair. The Research Office was able to give $500,000 for 1/5

th
 of the 

people that applied. As long as the funds remain available, the Research Office will continue to 
send out equipment call requests for proposals. Next year there will be two calls sent out with 
$500,000 each totaling of $1 million. 
 
The tuition decision impacted the Research Office, of which $450,000 was intended to go to the 
faculty for research initiatives and equipment funding. The budget of the Research Office is 
through used it is F&A that is used to pay for everything in the Research Office (Basic Research 
Office, Pre-Award Office, Post-Award Office and the Compliance Office) which is substantial. All 
of the salaries that are paid through Facilities and Administration carry about 37% that equals to 
$1 million annually. The Research Office had requested for some of that money to be relieved 
since it is the Higher Education Departments’ policy that it get paid with I&G money including the 
Administration agreeing to do this over a three year period. About $330,000 was going to be 
removed from the Research Office budget, again the Administration was responsive to those 
requests but when the 0% tuition was approved and the 3% increase in salary was approved, that 
funding was taken from the Research Office. 
 
The Pre-Award Office is still in the works of being remodeled. Goals have been accomplished 
with being more responsive, making it easier, improved electronic submission process. In looking 
at it further, there is a disconnect between the Pre-Award and Post-Award Offices, the electronic 
Research Administration process can be improved.  
 
The Office of Institutional Review Board (IRB) moved to main campus from the Health Sciences 
Center. The Chair of the IRB Committee had family health problems so he has had to resign from 
the Committee with others resigning as well. Vice President for Research Michael Dougher 



requested for faculty to volunteer to serve on this Committee. This IRB Committee will meet every 
two weeks. On an average, the IRB Committee is turning full reviews in 30 days the national 
average is 51 days.  
 
The Research Office is developing a relationship with Sandia National Laboratories. The 
Research Office has sent recommendations to the Provost and the Chief Technology Officer of 
Sandia National Laboratories on the first joint hire in the area of materials and energy. There are 
outstanding candidates that are up for hire. Next year, the Research Office will hire two in the 
area of Quantum Information and Computational Science. In addition, six Sandia National 
Laboratory Professors will be adding to the number of National Laboratory Professors at the 
University.  
 
The New Mexico Collaborative Research Council is up and running. The New Mexico 
Collaborative Research Council consists of two National Labs, Holloman Air Force Research 
Laboratory, and White Sands Missel Range. The plan is for the New Mexico Collaborative 
Research Council to meet with legislatures individually to talk with them about considering an 
infrastructure fund for New Mexico.  
 
The Research Office website is up to date. If anyone has questions regarding the budget it is on 
the website http://research.unm.edu/.  The Research Office link is on the top banner of the 
University’s homepage.  
 

CONSENT AGENDA TOPICS 
 

6. 2013-2014 Faculty Senate Committee Appointments 
Additions to the 2013-2014 Faculty Senate Committees were approved by unanimous voice vote 
of the Faculty Senate. 
 

 
7. Spring 2014 Degree Candidates 

The Spring 2014 Degree Candidates were approved by unanimous vote of the Faculty Senate. 
 

8. Forms C from the Curricula Committee 
The following Form C’s were approved by voice vote of the Faculty Senate: 
 
Grad PhD Psychology Quantitative Methodology Emphasis 
Undergrad BS & BA Biology- Ecology and Evolutionary Biology Concentration 
Grad PhD in Communication 
Grad MA in Elementary Education 
Undergraduate B.S. in Physics 
Undergraduate B.S. in Physics Concentration in Optics 
Undergraduate B.S. in Physics Concentration in Biophysics 
Undergraduate B.S. in Physics Concentration in Earth and Planetary Sciences 
Undergraduate B.S. in Astrophysics  
Grad PhD Psychology Concentration Health Psychology 
Grad PhD Psychology Health Psychology Emphasis  
Grad School of Engineering Shared-Credit Degrees 
Grad MS Geography (Plan II option in both concentrations) 
Grad PhD Psychology Cognitive/Learning Concentration 
Grad PhD Psychology Cognitive Neuroimaging Concentration 
Grad PhD Psychology Behavioral Neuroscience Concentration 
Grad PhD Psychology Cognition, Brain and Behavior Concentration 
Grad PhD in Latin American Studies  
Grad Master of Latin American Studies/Master of Public Health dual degree  
Grad Psychology Graduate Program Admissions  
Undergrad All undergrad CFA degrees: BA, BFA, BM, BME  
Undergrad BA Latin American Studies 
Undergrad Bachelor of Arts in Environment, Planning and Design  
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Undergrad Bachelor of Arts in Environment, Planning and Design CRP Concentration 
Grad MA Latin American Studies- CRP concentration 
Grad UNM Global/National Engineering Scholars 
Grad PhD Psychology Clinical Concentration  
Grad Master of Music, Theory & Composition Concentration  
Grad Master of Music, Music History and Literature Concentration  
Undergrad BSCE Civil Engineering  
Undergrad B.S.Cn.E. Construction Engineering 
Undergrad B.S.C.M. Construction Management  
Undergrad All Undergrad CFA degrees: BA, BFA, BM, BME 
Grad Minor in Arts Management  
Undergrad Minor in Arts Management 
Grad MS Speech-Language Pathology 
Grad Department of Psychiatry 
 
Faculty Senate President-Elect Pamela Pyle recognized Faculty Senate President Richard Holder 
by thanking him for a year of ease and competency.  

 
AGENDA TOPICS 

9. Form D Graduate Certificate in Teaching English as a Second Language 
The presenter of this Form D Graduate Certificate in Teaching English as a Second Language 
was not present. Faculty Senate President Richard Holder requested for a review of the materials 
to be voted on. 
 
The Form D Graduate Certificate in Teaching English as a Second Language was approved by 
unanimous voice vote of the Faculty Senate. 
 

10. A61.15 Research Allocation Committee Policy 
Faculty Senate Research Allocation Committee Chair Susanne Anderson-Riedel reported that 
there are 10 members on the Faculty Senate Research Allocation Committee, in reading the 
applications; it is a massive process to get them complete in a timely manner. If a member of the 
Research Allocation Committee decides to apply for a grant they can, but are not allowed to 
continue as a member on the Research Allocation Committee. This leaves the work of the 
applications to be reviewed by the other committee members. Chair Susanne Anderson-Riedel is 
requesting to increase the membership from 10 members to 12 members. 
 
The request to increase the membership from 10 to 12 members on the Faculty Senate Research 
Allocation Committee was approved by unanimous voice vote of the Faculty Senate. 
 

11. A83 Annual Report 
For many years the University has had Annual Reports required by policy A83: Annual Reports. 
They have been difficult for departments because what is requested is very precise and particular 
to even the size of paper that it is printed on. The Faculty Senate Policy Committee worked on 
accomplishing a task for all faculty, department chairs and deans to have the information they 
need and used to get from published reports. The revised policy places it upon the Provost, the 
Chancellor for Health Science Center and Executive Vice President for Administration to annually 
compile a report that contains all data. This will make the process much easier for departments. 
 
The revised changes to policy A83 Annual Report was approved by unanimous voice vote of the 
Faculty Senate. 
  

12. C280 Leave Without Pay 
Senior Vice Provost Carol Parker reported on C280 Leave Without Pay. The current language 
was drafted in the 1970’s that stated any faculty that elected to leave could continue the health 
benefits if chosen to do so. There were problems recently where faculty relied on that language to 
presume that if they did nothing, further their benefits would be turned off automatically when they 
were not. The revised changes reconcile the current policy language to comport to what the 
University’s Benefits Office is doing now with respect to premium payment.  
 
The revised changes to policy C280 Leave Without Pay was approved by unanimous voice vote 
of the Faculty Senate. 
 



 
 
 
 
 

13. Faculty Senate Council Structure Proposal 
Past Faculty Senate President Amy Neel reported on the Faculty Senate Council Structure 
proposal. Past Faculty Senate President Amy Neel requested that the Faculty Senate agree to 
extend the Special Rules of Order until June 30, 2015, to make the final decision on whether the 
Faculty Senate Council structure remain, and the change from 6 Faculty Senate Councils to 5 
Faculty Senate Councils, and include the elimination of the requirement for 3 Faculty Senate 
members to serve on each of the Faculty Senate Councils. 
 
During the 2014-2015 term it will be discussed how the Faculty Senate Council Chairs will be 
selected and what will be the relationship between those Chairs and the Operations Committee. 





























































 
 

The Faculty Senate approved by unanimous voice vote to extend the Special Rules of Order until 

June 30, 2015, to make the final decision on whether the Faculty Senate Council structure 
remain, and the change from 6 Faculty Senate Councils to 5 Faculty Senate Councils that include 
the elimination of the requirement for 3 Faculty Senate members to serve on each of the Faculty 
Senate Councils. 
 

14. Divestment from Fossil Fuels 
350. Org NM Director Tom Solomon reported on UNM Divestment Going Fossil Free.

























 
15. UNM Community Engagement 

Due to time constraints and a full agenda, Monica Kowal, will present on UNM Community 
Engagement at a future Faculty Senate meeting. 
 

16. Human Resources Update 
Human Resources Chief Operations Officer Mike Duran and Human Resources Project Specialist 
Joey Evans gave an update regarding benefits for faculty. Open enrollment begins Wednesday, 
April 23, 2014 through May 14, 2014. All faculty and staff have to enroll in order to have medical 
coverage starting July 1, 2014. All of the current coverage will be terminated June 30, 2014. This 
includes pre-65 retirees. Post-retirees are on a different schedule; their open enrollment is in the 
Fall of 2014. As of today, the purchase of Lovelace by Blue Cross Blue Shield has not been 
approved by the Department of Justice. The latest information received stated the earliest would 
be June 1, 2014, if it is approved by the Department of Justice by then. The latest of approval will 
be July 1, 2014. There are sessions available to discuss out-of-pocket maximums for faculty and 
staff to attend to gain clarification on how these changes will benefit them and their families. It 
was expressed by Past Faculty Senate President Amy Neel that Human Resources did not 
communicate with the Faculty and Staff Benefits Committee regarding the changes that were 
being considered. Past Faculty Senate President Amy Neel requested that in the future Human 
Resources include the Faculty and Staff Benefits Committee regarding issues that would affect 
the faculty. 
 

17. New Business and Open Discussion 

Meeting adjourned at 5:15 p.m. 


